
 

 

 

Christmas Newsletter 2018 
 
As we move towards the end of another term I want to thank all staff and students for their 
continued hard work throughout a very busy term. 
 
It was a pleasure to recently attend our school Christmas Carol Concert and to see so many of 
our students enjoy performing in the concert.  There has also been a number of student visits 
and trips including Year 10 work experience day, French Exchange visit as well as our annual 
Year 9 trip to the Christmas market in Aachen to name but a few of the many activities that have 
taken place this term.  My thanks to all staff, students and parents for their support for the many 
activities that take place outside the classroom. 
 
At school the building of our new canteen has continued and we hope the new cabling and sub-
station that need to be installed before the new kitchen can operate will be completed at the 
start of the New Year.  After that during January/February we hope to see the installation of the 
new kitchen and the refurbishment of the dining area. 
 
In January we also hope to see progress on the Science block extension as well as the 
additional facilities at the Isaac Newton site.  We will aim to keep staff, students and parents 
updated as soon as information becomes available. 
 
In the meantime as 2018 draws to a close I wish all students, staff and parents a very Happy 
Christmas and best wishes for 2019. 
 
 
Elaine Wilson 
Headteacher 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Mayfield Grammar School                    
Gravesend 

NEWSLETTER CHRISTMAS 2018 

 



Staffing News 
 
New Members of Staff 
 
In January we will welcome Mr Valdini to teach Economics and Mrs Day as our new Catering 
Assistant.  In October we welcomed Monica Cseszlai as a new member of our 
Premises/Cleaning team.  I hope all new staff enjoy their time at our school. 
 
Staff leaving for pastures new 
 
We bid farewell to Mr Mason and Mrs Chippendo at the end of this term as well as 
Mr Thompson who has assisted us with support for our Science staff and to Ms Tress who has 
been teaching PE for us this term.  Our sincere thanks for their service to our school and we 
wish them well for the future. 
 
Mr Webster joined Mayfield in January 2014 and has provided invaluable support for colleagues 
in our cover and examinations office as well as for other colleagues across the school.  He is 
always calm, cheerful and has always gone the extra mile in support of students and staff.  He 
will be greatly missed by all but he thoroughly deserves to enjoy a very long and happy 
retirement and we hope he will remain in contact with the school in the years ahead. 
 
Mrs Jones (nee Semus) leaves Mayfield at the end of term after 14 years at the school and we 
wish her well for the future. 
 
After nearly 29 years of loyal and dedicated service Mrs Morris retires at the end of term after 
working as a Science Technician at our school.  She has ably assisted many colleagues over 
the years in delivering practical science work for all our students to benefit from.  Mrs Morris is 
always cheerful, kind and extremely helpful and she will be greatly missed by staff and students 
alike.  We all wish Mrs Morris a very long and happy retirement and hope she remains in 
contact with the school.  
 

 

Music 

Bach to the Future 

On 29th October, all Year 7 students experienced an interactive musical roadshow entitled 
óBach to the Futureô. During the show, which was presented by three music teachers from Kent 
Music, students were introduced to instruments from the string, brass and woodwind families, 
learnt how they work, and were shown equivalent instruments made out of everyday objects. All 
of this was presented through live music being played to a visual presentation and students 
were able to join in with some of the musical items, which ranged from music by Bach to well-
known film and television music. The students clearly gained a lot from the experience and we 
look forward to inviting the Kent Music musicians to the school. 

Individual Successes 

Owen Excell in Year 12 recently learnt that he was the winner in the Rotary Club Guitar 
Competition, congratulations. 
 
 



At the end of last academic year, Ms Sayers nominated one of our then Year 13 students, Alice 
Dunne, for a KCC Try Angle Award in recognition of her outstanding effort and contribution to 
Music during her time as a student here. We have recently learnt that Alice is the district winner 
in the Music category and has got through to the County finals. Congratulations. 
 

Christmas Concert 

On Tuesday 4th December a large audience was treated to a fantastic evening of musical 
entertainment by students from all years of the school. There were some outstanding solo and 
ensemble performances and all of the Music clubs that meet weekly performed the music they 
have been working on. The ensembles were: In Sync, Stay Tuned, Glee, Harmonize, Guitar 
Ensemble, Voice in a Million Choir, GCSE and A Level students. It was particularly good to see 
so many of our Year 7 students participating. Congratulations to everyone who performed. 
 

Voice in a Million 2019 

On 21st March 2019, 71 students from Years 7 to 12 will perform at Wembley Arena as part of 
the annual Voice in a Million show. All participants are in the process of learning the songs, 
rehearsals will begin in the New Year. 
 

School Trips 

ICELAND  

Today was the day that we had all been waiting for, everyone came rushing into school with 
their huge suitcases and their day bags. We were all so excited about meeting up with friends 
that we forgot about our parents that were all trying to give us goodbyes and hugs.  
After our parents had said goodbye for the 100th time we all set off towards Iceland, all of us 
smiling and laughing with excitement as we boarded the coach for Gatwick. For many of us this 
was our first time in an airport without our parents. We boarded a boiling hot plane and instead 
of finding air conditioning we were bombarded with blankets - everywhere I looked there were 
just brown furry blankets. We took off and touched down in Iceland. The freezing cold hit us. 
 
Our friendly tour guides, Cath and Val, greeted us and took us to our first stop which was the 
Bridge between the Continents - it was rather strange as we were all used to yellow sand but 
instead it was black. We all walked around in our trainers only to find that they were filling up 
with the sand. Everyone was taking selfies and pictures with the beautiful scenery. At the end of 
the walk there was a steep slope of sand that we all tried trekking downéonly to fail and land on 
our bottoms. Finally, the teachers hurried us along and we got back on the coach.  



 
  

 

The next day we went to a Thingvellir National Park. It was an early start on the coach but 
everyone was too excited about the day to moan. At the park we trekked across a very rocky 
area - I personally was holding on to my friends trying not to slip. The rain picked up later and 
for those who were wearing jeans this led to freezing cold legs! As the teachers reminded us 
there is ñno such thing as bad weather, just bad clothingò, and at this point in time I certainly 
regretted not bringing my waterproof trousers.  We reached a waterfall and then thatôs where 
many of us started to see how picturesque and beautiful Iceland really was.  



 

Later we went to see the famous geysers, they erupted every 8-10 mins. We all tried to catch 
the amazing moment on our phones when the breath-taking geyser shot up. Although it was 
stunning and incredible- it smelt so bad, the sulphur smelt of rotten eggs! 
 
We then went to see Gulfoss ï a huge beautiful two-tiered waterfall. My friends and I all took 
pictures of ourselves pretending we were falling back into the waterfall. Later on, we then went 
to watch a horse show, and there we learnt about the tölt- a special type of trot that looked like 
the horse was tip-toeing. The owner was really friendly and let us stroke and take pictures with 
her horses. We then went to see a tomato greenhouse and tried the fresh and delicious tomato 
soup and which, in my opinion, is the best geothermal tomato soup in the world.  
 
Finally, we saw another wonderful waterfall and then we headed back to the hostel and Mr Orr 
encouraged us to all try dried Icelandic fish ï I thought it was disgusting! 
 
The following day was probably my favourite day, many of us had been excited to go see 
Iceland for this one amazing feature - The Blue Lagoon. When we arrived and caught our first 
glimpse of the water all I could hear was the word ñWOW!ò. There next to us was ñout of this 
worldò blue milky looking water. When I went in the water, it felt like I was having a relaxing 
bath. Everyone including all the teachers, were excited to put this free volcanic face mask on 
and everyone especially the teachers, all looked like ghosts.  
 
Afterwards we went to Gunnuhver hot springs where we saw this vast amount of steam erupt 
out from a rainbow coloured fissure in the ground. You really felt the immense forces that lay 



underneath our feet. Due to Mr Orrôs obsession with waves we next visited a nearby lighthouse 
where below us some of the biggest waves that could be imagined crashed into the dramatic 
coastline. It was amazing to see how far out the horizon was. Packed lunch was next (and 
everyday) which was always very funny ï as everyone ended up with salami and cheese 
sandwiches. Next, we were taken to a geothermal power plant where we learnt about how 
energy was made. The tour guide showed us round the huge exhibition which explained how 
Iceland harnesses Mother Nature to create incredibly cheap energy. While we were observing 
we all started to see snow falling from outside and I couldnôt believe the excitement ï Iceland 
was really delivering! 
 
The next day was very scary, as we did a glacier walk. At first, I was unsure of what to expect 
but then it became all very obvious when the experts told us we needed crampons and pick 
axes. As I was climbing the glaciers all I could think about was what if I fall. Looking back on it 
now I realise the astonishing and amazing views I was lucky enough to see.  
 

  
 

Later on, that day we went to a black sand beach where we saw massive waves again. The 
instructor had pre-warned us about ñsneaker-wavesò and it became evident why, there were 
huge waves moving up the beach. Although it was terrifying it was a spectacular site. We then 
went to Skógafoss waterfall where the spray was so strong that our phone screens were getting 
very wet, and another where we could walk behind it called Seljalandsfoss. We were all able to 
see amazing perspectives of the waterfall and in many cases take great selfies.  
 
The last stop in Iceland - whale watching! There were very mixed opinions about this activity. 
Some of us, including me, enjoyed the experience thoroughly and loved trying to search for 
whales on the top deck. However others, including the teachers became very sea sick and dizzy 
- but all was resolved after we went to a café afterwards and had a hot chocolate- the perfect 
medicine.  Afterwards we headed for the airport for the journey back home. I will never ever 
forget this amazing scenic experience I was so lucky to have, and looked forward to telling my 
friends and family about my adventures in Iceland.  
Written by Harsimran Gill 10R 
 



Year 9 Trip to the Aachen Christmas Market 

On the evening of 29th November, 49 Year Nine students and six teachers embarked on a six 
hour coach journey to Aachen. That was the plan, anyway. A two and a half hour delay at the 
shuttle crossing was certainly a test of our patience, but the girls were amazing and did not 
complain once.  
 
As we finally travelled through the night, everyone managed to, at least, have a snooze during 
the journey. We arrived in Aachen at 9.30am, a good few hours later than planned. Fortunately, 
the kind staff at the Café van den Daele provided breakfast packs consisting of a croissant, a 
jam roll and a boiled egg. Hot chocolate was also provided to warm us up for the day ahead 
(although at 12ÁC the weather was rather mild for this time of year).   A big ñDanke Schºnò to 
the café staff for their quick response and flexibility. Our stomachs were extremely grateful. 
 
We then made our way to the Kaiser Karls Gymnasium (a local grammar school located in the 
city centre). After a much needed toilet break, as we had not seen a toilet since leaving 
England, the Deputy Head welcomed our students to the school; this was before meeting some 
of the German students at the school, who had actually already come to visit us here at Mayfield 
in October. After a quick catch up with our German friends, they gave our students a tour of the 
site in small groups. It was fascinating! So different to school life here in Gravesend.  
 
Breakfast had been a rushed job, so we were very happy to take our time over lunch at the 
Goldener Schwan. The food was delicious and the service was extremely friendly and warm. 
The head waitress had nothing but praise for the behaviour and manners of our students, which 
is always a pleasure to hear.  
 
Fed and watered, we were ready for what we had come here for ï the Christmas Markets! 
Students had another opportunity to visit the Christmas Market to sample more food (including 
sweets) and to do some Christmas shopping - all while it was getting dark and the lights were 
on, giving everyone a warm, Christmassy feeling.  
 
After an exhausting day, the students walked back to the coach park with impressive pace - 
mostly due to the Lindt factory outlet store next to the coach park, where we were able to stock 
up on our chocolate reserves for the Christmas season.   

 

Well done to the Year Nine students who were 

extremely well behaved this year and thank 

you to all teachers for giving up their free 

time to join in to make this trip so successful. 

      

      

 

 

 

 



French Exchange 

We were delighted to welcome fifteen French students from Pontarlier to Mayfield from Friday 
7th December to Friday 14th December. We all had a very eventful and successful week, 
helping them experience the óEnglish way of lifeô by sharing our homes and habits with them, as 
well as showing them around. The week included a day in school when they discovered first-
hand the differences and similarities between school in France and in England. They also went 
on a day trip to London where they watched a musical (which they thought wasé ñWickedò!) 
and admired the Christmas lights. Finally they went on a trip to Greenwich with their English 
partners, where we made the most of the wonders of the Cutty Sark, the Royal Observatory, the 
National Maritime Museum and Greenwich market ï as well as the vivifying temperature!  
 
They all thoroughly enjoyed their stay, and we are now looking forward to our return journey in 
February, as we could tell by some heart-breaking goodbye scenes at the station on the day 
they left! Thankfully, the days of exchanging letters with your French partner have long gone, 
and all students will be able to keep in touch regularly during the time that separates us from our 
next visit. 
 
We would like to thank all the families involved for their support, hospitality and generosity. We 
could not do this exchange without you! Merci à tous et joyeux Noël! 
 

 

  



Art, Technology and Design 

Over this past term the Art department has been running a weekly Year 7 Christmas Art club. 
During these sessions students have had the chance to work with a range of new materials and 
gain new skills. We have made lanterns, paper 3D stars, ceramic Christmas decorations and 
snow globes, all of which can be used to decorate houses or given as gifts. The sessions have 
been very popular and successful in their outcomes. In addition to this we have run an advent 
competition where students were asked to create an A5 artwork based on Christmas. Everyday 
a new winner is picked and displayed on the advent calendar in Mayfield Court. 
 

 

 


